
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

at a meeting of the Council of the Borough of Kettering held at the Municipal Offices, Bowling Green Road, Kettering on 20th July 2016
Present:

	Councillor 
Scott Edwards ( Mayor)
	Councillor David Howes

	
"
Duncan Bain
	
"
Ian Jelley

	
"
Steve Bellamy
	 
"       Anne Lee

	
"
Michael Brown
	
"
Shirley Lynch

	
"
Lloyd Bunday
	
" 
Clark Mitchell

	
"
James Burton
	
"
Russell Roberts

	
"
Mark Dearing
	
"
Mark Rowley

	
"
Maggie Don
	
"
Mick Scrimshaw

	
"
Ruth Groome
	         "       Jan Smith

	
"
James Hakewill
	
"
Michael Tebbutt

	
"
Jenny Henson
	
"
Lesley Thurland

	
"
Philip Hollobone 
	
"
Keli Watts

	
	
"
Jonathan West

	
	


16.C.23
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Adams, Davies, Malin, Mills, Talbot, Titcombe and Zanger
16.C.24
MINUTES
RESOLVED
that the minutes of Annual Council held on 18th May 2016 and the Special Meeting of Council held on 29th June 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Mayor.
16.C.25
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


The following councillors all declared a personal and pecuniary interest as landlords in the motion that formed Item 8(ii):-

· Councillor James Burton

· Councillor Mark Dearing

· Councillor David Howes

· Councillor Russell Roberts
· Councillor Mick Scrimshaw

· Councillor Keli Watts

16.C.26
MAYOR'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor informed Council of the deaths of the former Mayoress, Rona Gordon on 9th June and Mary Tebbutt, wife of Councillor Mike Tebbutt on 8th July.
A minute’s silence was held in memory of Rona Gordon and Mary Tebbutt and also, to remember Labour MP Jo Cox and the victims of the Nice terrorist attacks. 

The Mayor reported that members of the Lahnstein Twinning Committee had paid Kettering a visit during the current week and wished to pass on their best regards in anticipation of a future visit. 

Thanks were offered to all those attending the Mayor’s Civic Service.

The Mayor also announced that Kettering Green Patch had recently applied for and been awarded a Green Flag as part of the Green Flag Award scheme that recognised and rewarded the very best green spaces across the world. Green Patch was the first ever community allotment to win the award and flying of the Green Flag alongside KBC’s own Purple Flag would be investigated. 
16.C.27
LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Leader of the Council reported that Kettering Museum and Art Gallery had recently won both the People’s Choice award and Best Exhibition as part of the NHF Heritage Awards, a testament to the rich culture and heritage of the Borough. 
It was also reported that the council had recently secured a tranche of funding from the North Northants Joint Committee which would result in significant inward investment for the borough. 

16.C.28
REPORT OF THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE


None.

16.C.29
RIGHT TO SPEAK POLICY

Two members of the public, Kirstie Berry and Rob Reeves wished to address Council on Item 8(i)
16.C.30
CONSIDERATION OF FUTURE COUNCIL START TIMES

A report was submitted which requested that Council consider the start time of meetings going forward.

Members noted that at its meeting on 20th April 2016, Council had resolved to allow committees and forums of the council to review their start times.

Councillor Hakewill proposed and Councillor Scrimshaw seconded retaining the existing start time of 7pm.
Councillor Bellamy proposed and Councillor Bunday seconded an amendment to a start time of 6.30pm

(Voting on the Amendment: For; 2; Against; 22)

RESOLVED 
that future meetings of Council continue to start at 7.00pm
(Voting: Unanimous)

16.C.31
RACISM, XENOPHOBIA AND HATE CRIME

It was Proposed by Councillor Mick Scrimshaw and Seconded by Councillor Russell Roberts that:-

“We are proud to live in a diverse and tolerant society. Racism, xenophobia and hate crimes have no place in our country or in our Borough and as such Kettering Borough Council condemns racism and hate crimes and will continue to work to ensure local bodies and programmes have the support needed to fight and prevent racism and xenophobia.  We reassure all people living in the Borough of Kettering that they are valued members of our community, and endorse the work already being carried out by the Council locally and with its partner’s county wide to address hate crime.”


Kirstie Berry and Rob Reeves addressed Council under the Council’s Right to Speak policy and spoke strongly in support of the motion and thanked Councillor Scrimshaw for proposing it. 

Councillor Scrimshaw stated that he was pleased that the motion had cross-party support and that the motion would send out a clear message regarding the type of community the council was trying to build. 

 During debate on the motion, members acknowledged that active work was already being undertaken in the borough and countywide to combat hate crime and racism, but reiterated the need for incidents to be reported.
RESOLVED
We are proud to live in a diverse and tolerant society. Racism, xenophobia and hate crimes have no place in our country or in our Borough and as such Kettering Borough Council condemns racism and hate crimes and will continue to work to ensure local bodies and programmes have the support needed to fight and prevent racism and xenophobia.  We reassure all people living in the Borough of Kettering that they are valued members of our community, and endorse the work already being carried out by the Council locally and with its partner’s county wide to address hate crime.
(Voting: Unanimous)
16.C.32
PRIVATE SECTOR RENT CONTROLS
It was proposed by Councillor Maggie Don and seconded by Councillor Clark Mitchell that:-

"This Council commits to take every opportunity to urge the government to consider some sort of private sector rent controls, to help with the increasing pressure on local authorities due to scandalously high and unreasonable rents.”
(Councillors Burton, Dearing, Howes, Roberts, Scrimshaw and Watts left the meeting room during discussion on the following item)
Councillor Don stated that the council had a long history of lobbying government and this was an issue where such lobbying could make a difference to local people. It was heard that homelessness had risen significantly and private sector rents were at a level that made affordability unfeasible for some borough residents. 

During debate it was noted that the council had already undertaken a number of practical measures to help those with housing concerns and these measures were set out in the council’s Housing Strategy. Additionally the council’s Housing Team was commended for the support it provided to tenants.
Councillor Groome proposed and Councillor Don seconded an amendment to alter the wording of the motion to the following:-

"This Council commits to take every opportunity to urge the government to consider some sort of private sector rent controls, to help with the increasing pressure on local authorities”

(Voting on the Amendment: For; 5; Against; 11)

Council then voted on the original motion as follows:-

(Voting: For 5; Against 10; Abstention; 1)

The Motion was therefore lost

(Councillor Hakewill departed the meeting during this item)
16.C.33
“OPEN FOR BUSINESS” EVENT

Councillor Mick Scrimshaw asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question:-

"I understand Kettering Borough Council hosted a recent ‘open for business event’. Can I ask how successful was the event, how many local businesses were invited, how many turned up and when the next event is planned for?"

The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration answered as follows:-

"On the 7th April Kettering Borough Council held an Open For Business drop in event in the council chamber as part of the Better Business for All (BBfA) programme, which is a means for local authorities to engage with the local businesses in their areas and deliver the support they need to grow. Different KBC teams, and those of the LEPs, alongside Enterprise4Kettering, were on hand to show how we can help businesses. The event had a reasonable turnout with 15 businesses attending. There are plans to hold more targeted business support workshops including:-

- Enterprise4Kettering and the LEP's Velocity Growth Hub will be running a workshop at The Yards in September offering start-up advice with details of Velocity grants 

- Velocity are also planning "Bootcamp" to be held at The Yards later in the year."

Councillor Scrimshaw asked the following supplementary question:-


"Are there any specific plans to engage with town centre retailers and if so, how?"


The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration replied as follows:-


"We are working with the Town Centre Taskforce and once we have a plan we will come back to Councillor Scrimshaw with the way forward."
16.C.34
DOG FOULING  - FIXED PENALTY NOTICES


Councillor Anne Lee asked the Portfolio Holder for the Environment the following question:-

"How many Fixed Penalty Notices have been issued in Kettering District for dog fouling so far in 2016?”


The Portfolio Holder for the Environment answered as follows:-


“This year we have served one Fixed Penalty Notice for dog fouling”

Councillor Lee asked the following supplementary question:-


“The alternative budget submitted by Labour in February proposed a plain clothes Dog Warden specifically to increase the number of Fixed Penalty Notices, is this now considered to be a better idea?”


The Portfolio Holder for the Environment replied as follows:-

“We are currently consulting on a Dog Control Order and additional staff have been taken on to assist the team.”

16.C.35
PARKING REBATES FOR BLOOD DONORS
Councillor Maggie Don asked the Portfolio Holder for Regeneration the following question:-

“Please could we have an update on the progress of negotiations with the NHS Blood and Transplant Service regarding parking fees for blood donors?”

The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration replied as follows:-

“Yes.  The refund of parking fees for blood donors scheme is in operation.”

Councillor Don made the following supplementary point:-

“They had no knowledge of the scheme when I donated blood yesterday.”

The Portfolio Holder for Regeneration replied as follows:-

“The scheme has been in place since the 14th November. When you donate blood and pay to park, if you return to the council reception you can get a refund if you can confirm you have donated blood.”

 (The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 7.54 pm)

Signed …………………………………….

The Mayor

djp
(Council No. 1)

20.7.16

